Church members’ Finance Report (January 2018) 
We have now closed off the accounts for 2017 and I can report that we have out-turned almost exactly on budget, both in terms of income and expenditure – praise the Lord. The main highlight for the last quarter of the year, as mentioned at the last members’ meeting in November, is the fact that the month on month decline in offerings has abated. This is a real encouragement as we enter a new year, when we hope to see a year on year increase in offerings to meet our ministerial and mission plans. The actual offerings for the last quarter in 2017 were 7.3% higher than the last quarter in 2016. This resulted in total offerings for 2017 being £281,000, exactly the same as in 2016 !!

As regards income, Total Income was £6,000 better than budget (excluding Margaret Hoare’s legacy of £120,000). Although this is obviously good news, it does hide the fact that offerings were in fact £28,000 below budget. The reason that total income actually turned out better than budget is due to the fact that we had more income from legacies (£16,000), one off donations (£11,000) and Gift Aid tax rebates (£7,000) than expected. 

As regards expenditure, Total Expenditure was £2,000 overspent against budget, overspends on the manses (£11,000) being partially offset by underspends on the ministerial team/Admin (£3,000), mission (£4,000) and Church Property (£2,000). Overall, therefore, taking income and expenditure together, we finished with a surplus of £4,000 better than budget and the “story” of 2017 will once again be one of how God has provided for our needs.

In early January we received the year end statement for our loan with the Baptist Union. In 2011 the loan for the new building stood at £677,000 and, in just over 6 years that has now reduced to £214,000 as at 31st December 2017. As a church we have agreed to keep paying down the loan as fast as our bank reserves permit so that the annual interest charge of £8,000 can be quickly reduced. To this end, we agreed at the last Deacons’ meeting that we would use £50,000 of Margaret Hoare’s legacy to further pay down the loan. This decision was made against the backdrop of a better income performance in the last quarter of 2017 and the receipt of a final payment from Margaret Hoare’s estate of  £11,747 (total £131,747) in early January.
Excluding legacies, the Church’s cash reserves fell by £38,000 for the year ended 31st December 2017, which was much better than forecast thanks to a pick up in income and reduced expenditure. This has resulted because we have paid off our Baptist Union loan faster (£10,000) and  our “running” costs are not being fully covered by our offerings (£28,000).
Budget for 2018

The 2018 budget was agreed at the last members’ meeting.
The key highlights are:-

· Offerings are proposed to increase year on year by 7.5%.

· Total Income is marginally budgeted to reduce year on year (£7,000). This seems strange when the increase in offerings (£19,000) is considered, but it is purely driven by the fact that we do not budget for legacies or large one off donations, which in 2017 amounted to £26,000 (Excluding Margaret Hoare’s legacy).

· Total costs are budgeted to reduce by £20,000. A reduction in the investment/maintenance to the Church and Manses (£10,000) and a reduction in External Mission (£10,000).

Although, we have significantly reduced the budget for expenditure on the Church and Manses in the “operational” budget, it should be remembered that we have created a Legacy Fund (created from legacy income) where large capital items will be funded. It should also be remembered that 2017 was a particularly busy year for capital spend on the Church and Manses (decoration of the Sanctuary, new windows in the small hall, new sidewalk entrance, new drive at Melton Close, etc). 
Finally, I apologise for the fact that I will not be at the members’ meeting on the 31st January (John Bawden will be covering the Treasurer’s slot) as I will be helping to host Tearfund’s Jubilee dinner. It is 50 years since the creation of the Tearfund Christian charity and I thank the Lord for those responsible for its inception and their vision for ending spiritual and material poverty. 

At the end of another busy year we should give thanks for the Lord’s faithfulness and His gracious provision
Craig Rowland 

Treasurer 
